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 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1COUNTY OF MILWAUKEE
INTEROFFICE COMMUNICATION
DATE:
August 19, 2013
TO:
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1
Marina Dimitrijevic, Chairwoman, County Board of Supervisors
FROM:
Brian Dranzik, Director, Department of Transportation
SUBJECT:
Route 51 (Oklahoma Avenue) Routing Change 
POLICY

Proposed additions, deletions, and modifications to transit routes and services are subject to County Board approval prior to implementation.  Requests for such changes are researched and reported to the County Board by Transit System staff. 

BACKGROUND

At the September 12, 2012 meeting cycle, the Transportation, Public Works and Transit Committee approved a recommendation by MCTS to extend Route 51 (Oklahoma Avenue) about one-half mile from its layover on Oklahoma Ave. and Superior St. to the Marian Center for Non-Profits.  This extension involved a new bus stop and layover on S. Lake Drive, in front of the Marian Center (see attached map).  There was no increase in operating costs associated with the routing change due to the fact that one less round trip was made to offset the increased time required to extend the route.  The Committee was advised that the routing change would be made permanent pending a six-month review period.
At the March 6, 2013 meeting cycle, MCTS reported that ridership at the new Marian Center bus stop averaged about 20 rides per day on weekdays.  MCTS staff reported that the route extension resulted in improved transit access without an increase in operating expenses and recommended that all Route 51 trips continue to operate to the Marian Center.  Some residents had voiced opposition to the Route 51 buses operating along S. Lake Drive and requested further action to address the concerns.
Following the March meeting, two public meetings were facilitated by County Supervisors to address the S. Lake Dr. resident concerns and review alternate layover locations to the Marian Center stop.  It is our understanding that as many of the nearby residents as possible were notified of these meetings.  MCTS staff was present at both meetings to hear the concerns.
In June, 2013, Supervisor Jason Haas facilitated a public meeting.  The residents who spoke at this meeting were in favor of terminating some or all of the Route 51 bus trips at Oklahoma Ave & New York Ave.  No residents spoke in opposition of this New York Ave. termination point.  City of Milwaukee Alderman Tony Zielinski was present at this meeting and expressed support for using New York Ave. & Oklahoma Ave. as the layover for some of the Route 51 trips while maintaining some service to the Marian Center.  (See map).
In July, 2013, Supervisor Patricia Jursik and Supervisor Jason Haas facilitated a public meeting.  Many of the residents’ comments were in favor of keeping the bus routing to the Marian Center.  However, others stated they believed that the bus route extension was unnecessary and it had a negative impact on their quality of life.  Some residents pointed out that the bus stop in front of the Marian Center and adjoining sidewalk was deteriorating and hazardous to traverse but they would use this stop once the sidewalk condition is improved.   
In response to the concerns of the bus route extension, John Schmitt, Administrator of Sisters of St. Francis of Assisi collected 229 signatures on a petition in support of maintaining the MCTS extension to the Marian Center for Non Profits.  The signatures were collected from employees, residents, visitors and clients to the various buildings and offices on this property.
Supervisor Patricia Jursik has worked with the City of St. Francis to help secure Community Development Block Grant funding towards the repair of the sidewalk in front of the Marian Center.  MCTS has agreed to dedicate New Freedom Grant funds that will improve the bus boarding area at this stop.  
MCTS staff has prepared a modified Route 51 schedule that reduces the number of trips operating to the Marian Center by roughly half, thereby providing service about every hour between 6:00 AM and 1:00 AM on weekdays and between 7:15 AM and 10:30 PM on weekends.  The remainder of trips would layover at the proposed layover location on New York Ave. at Oklahoma Ave. (previously used by Route 53).  This schedule does not involve a change in operating costs. It will, however, result in slightly longer layover time for trips that would terminate at New York Ave. & Oklahoma Ave. as compared to operating all trips to the Marian Center.
The new routing the for the alternate layover involves buses operating east on Oklahoma Ave., northwest on Delaware Ave. and south on New York Ave.  Buses will layover southbound on New York Ave. at Oklahoma Ave.  After the layover, westbound trips will turn west onto Oklahoma Ave. and regular route.

The City of Milwaukee has agreed to grant a permit for MCTS to use the newly proposed layover on New York Ave. at Oklahoma Ave.  MCTS will work with the City of Milwaukee and New Freedom Grant program to ensure the necessary ADA improvements are made at this location.
RECOMMENDATION

On the basis of the information presented above, it is recommended that Route 51 service be modified to alternate the route terminus between the Marian Center for Non-Profits and New York Ave. & Oklahoma Ave. If this recommendation is approved, MCTS would implement this change during the fall.
Prepared by:  
Mike Giugno, Managing Director, MCTS


  
Sandra Kellner, Chief Operating Officer, MCTS

Approved by:

__________________________________



Brian Dranzik






Director, Department of Transportation
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